II. Human Rights

FREEDOM OF EXPRESSION

Findings

- The Chinese government and Communist Party's pervasive information controls contributed to the severity of the outbreak in late 2019 of a novel coronavirus and the resulting COVID—19 pandemic. Official suppression of information about the outbreak, particularly authorities' censorship of the media, and actions to silence frontline hospital personnel who sought to inform community members, sparked outrage in China and led to unprecedented calls by Chinese citizens for freedom of speech, along with criticism of the censorship system in China.
 Several Chinese media outlets, particularly China Business News, Caixin, and Beijing News, published critical investigative reports, interviews, and editorials about the government's response to the COVID—19 outbreak. While many of these reports were subsequently censored by the government, several citizen-led projects to archive disappearing reports emerged. Public security authorities detained three individuals from one such project, Terminus 2049. State and Party media pushed a positive narrative about the government's efforts to contain the spread, featuring President and Party General Secretary Xi Jinping as "commander" of the "people's war" against the virus.
- Reporters Without Borders' (RSF) 2020 press freedom index ranked China the fourth worst country in the world for press freedom (177 out of 180) for the second year in a row. RSF pointed to ongoing censorship, harassment and detention of journalists, and the pervasive spread of surveillance as key factors in its assessment. China imprisoned the most journalists in the world in 2019, according to the Committee to Protect Journalists (CPJ). Many of the detained Chinese journalists on CPJ's list are "citizen journalists," some of whom are non-professional or former journalists who use digital media platforms to document rights abuses. In April 2020, authorities sentenced former state and Party media journalist Chen Jieren to 15 years' imprisonment on multiple charges in connection with his critical commentary and reports online.
 The Chinese government expelled or failed to renew the
- The Chinese government expelled or failed to renew the work visas for nearly 19 foreign journalists this past year. The expulsions from China of U.S. journalists from the New York Times, the Washington Post, and the Wall Street Journal reportedly were in retaliation for the U.S. Government requirement that five state- and Party-run media outlets working in the United States register as foreign missions. As part of the same retaliatory action, Chinese authorities also forced many Chinese nationals working at the China offices of the New York Times, the Wall Street Journal, CNN, and Voice of America to resign.
- In its 2019 annual report on internet freedom throughout the world, Freedom House again found the Chinese government to be the world's worst abuser of internet freedom, the

fourth consecutive year China has held that position. This past year, the Cyberspace Administration of China released provisions that aim to promote "a positive online ecosystem, to ensure the lawful rights and interests of citizens, legal persons, and other organizations; and to preserve national security and the public interest." The provisions also place greater pressure and liability on internet and social media platforms to monitor online content, which may lead to "overzealous censorship," according to an expert. Additionally, these platforms are instructed to manipulate artificial intelligence (AI)-based algorithms to shape—and restrict—online users' access to information, such as content from user searches, trending topics, and pop-ups.

• Government and Party censorship resulted in further shrinking of the space for public commentary. Two well-known forums for Chinese scholars, journalists, and intellectuals—the think tank Unirule Institute and the opinion-sharing platform Tencent Dajia—closed in August 2019 and February 2020, re-

spectively.

Recommendations

Members of the U.S. Congress and Administration officials are encouraged to:

- O Give greater public expression, including at the highest levels of the U.S. Government, to the issue of press freedom in China, condemning: the harassment and detention of both domestic and foreign journalists; the denial, threat of denial, or delay of visas for foreign journalists; and the censorship of foreign media websites. Consistently link press freedom to U.S. interests, noting that censorship and restrictions on journalists and media websites prevent the free flow of information on issues of public concern, including public health and environmental crises, food safety problems, and corruption, and act as trade barriers for foreign companies attempting to access the Chinese market. Assess the extent to which China's treatment of foreign journalists contravenes its World Trade Organization commitments and other obligations.
- O Sustain, and where appropriate, expand, programs that develop and widely distribute technologies that will assist Chinese human rights advocates and civil society organizations in circumventing internet restrictions, in order to access and share content protected under international human rights standards. Continue to maintain internet freedom programs for China at the U.S. Department of State and the United States Agency for Global Media to provide digital security training and capacity-building efforts for bloggers, journalists, civil society organizations, and human rights and internet freedom advocates in China.
- Raise with Chinese officials, during all appropriate bilateral discussions, the cost to U.S.-China relations and to the Chinese public's confidence in government institutions that is incurred when the Chinese government restricts political debate, advocacy for democracy or human rights, and other forms of peace-

ful political expression. Emphasize that such restrictions violate international standards for free expression, particularly those contained in Article 19 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and Article 19 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.

Ourse Chinese officials to end the unlawful detention and official harassment of Chinese rights advocates, lawyers, and journalists subjected to reprisal for exercising their right to freedom of expression. Call on officials to release or confirm the release of individuals detained or imprisoned for exercising freedom of expression, such as Huang Qi, Liu Feiyue, Chen Jieren, Xu Zhiyong, Ding Jiaxi, Chen Qiushi, Fang Bin, Zhang Zhan, Quan Shixin, Zhang Jialong, Chen Mei, Cai Wei, Ekber Eset, and other political prisoners mentioned in this Report and documented in the Commission's Political Prisoner Database.

FREEDOM OF EXPRESSION

Introduction

UN Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression David Kaye has described the coronavirus COVID–19 pandemic as a "crisis of free expression ... facilitated by information policies that weakened the infrastructures of warning and reporting." The Chinese government and Communist Party's repressive information controls contributed to the severity of the outbreak in China of a novel coronavirus in late 2019. Official suppression of information about the outbreak, particularly authorities' actions to silence frontline hospital personnel who sought to inform community members, sparked outrage in China and led to widespread calls by Chinese citizens for freedom of speech and to fierce criticism of the censorship system in China. Those calls for freedom of speech reverberated in one of the final public comments by the late Dr. Li Wenliang—one of the doctors from the outbreak epicenter in Wuhan municipality, Hubei province, whom authorities reprimanded for warning colleagues and family about the virus in December: "[T]here should be more than one voice in a healthy society." The control of the cont

INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS STANDARDS

International standards on freedom of expression and the press address concerns that governments may place excessive restrictions on speech. Article 19 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights 4 and its reiteration in a 2011 report on freedom of opinion and expression allow for countries to impose certain restrictions or limitations on freedom of expression, if such restrictions are provided by law and are necessary for the purpose of respecting the "rights or reputations of others" or protecting national security, public order, public health, or morals.⁵ In April 2020, the UN Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression examined the right to freedom of expression and freedom of information during pandemics, and emphasized that "principles of legality, necessity and proportionality apply across the board; they are not simply discarded in the context of efforts to address the public health threat of COVID-19." 6 The use of digital surveillance also is inextricably intertwined with freedom of expression and the press, and creates a chilling effect on journalists and social media users, given the threat of criminal detention, risk to employment, and likelihood of harassment when government authorities have broad discretion in determining purported illegal speech.⁷

Freedom of the Press

Reporters Without Borders' (RSF) 2020 press freedom index ranked China the fourth worst country in the world for press freedom (177 out of 180) for the second year in a row.8 RSF pointed to ongoing censorship, harassment and detention of journalists, and the pervasive spread of surveillance as key factors in its assessment.9 Freedom of the press is guaranteed in China's Constitu-

tion,¹⁰ yet the legal framework in which the news media operates leaves journalists vulnerable to criminal prosecution for news gathering and reporting.¹¹ In recent years, the Chinese government has passed restrictive laws, e.g., the PRC National Security Law¹² (2015) and PRC Cybersecurity Law¹³ (2017) and various implementing regulations, that have weakened journalism in China, particularly online reporting.¹⁴

PARTY CONTROL OF THE MEDIA

Media serving "as government mouthpieces instead of as independent bodies operating in the public interest" are a major challenge to free expression, according to international experts. ¹⁵ The Chinese Communist Party has historically designated the Chinese news media as its "mouthpiece," ¹⁶ providing the Party's version of the news and managing public opinion. ¹⁷ Official control includes prohibitions on independent reporting ¹⁸ and the use of foreign media reports, ¹⁹ and restricting coverage to "authoritative" content, ²⁰ typically from the state media agency Xinhua. ²¹ Censorship directives from the Cyberspace Administration of China, ²² the Central Propaganda Department, and other government entities ²³ this past year restricted coverage of China-U.S. relations ²⁴ and the COVID–19 pandemic, ²⁵ among other topics that authorities deemed politically sensitive or harmful. ²⁶

The Party's ongoing efforts to instill the primacy of Party leadership and ideology in the practice of Chinese journalism are illustrated by the following selected developments:

- Chinese Communist Party Propaganda Department Work Regulations.²⁷ In late August 2019, Xinhua publicized the issuance of the first-ever Propaganda Department Regulations, which were formulated as part of a five-year intraparty plan (2018–2022) to develop an array of regulations for various Party entities to better synchronize their work with amendments to the Party Constitution at the 19th Party Congress.²⁸ Official articles about the Regulations highlighted the Propaganda Department's role in guiding and managing news media to consolidate Party leadership,²⁹ noting such challenges as the changing media environment (e.g., the rise of social media), changes in social mores, and the negative influence of Western media norms.³⁰
- Testing Journalists' Knowledge of Xi Jinping Thought. Knowledge of the "Marxist view of journalism" has long been the basic ideological foundation for the work of Chinese journalists. This past year, the Party emphasized knowledge of Xi Jinping ideology 32 by requiring journalists to pass a test in October 2019 based on information from the state-owned "Study Xi, Strengthen the Nation" (Xue Xi Qiang Guo) mobile application (app) and online platform, 33 in order to obtain a new press card. As the app contains Chinese Communist Party General Secretary and President Xi Jinping's speeches, videos, and articles, 35 some sources referred to the journalists' exam as a loyalty test to Xi. 36

DOMESTIC CHINESE MEDIA COVERAGE OF THE COVID-19 OUTBREAK

Chinese journalists responded quickly to the release of two urgent bulletins dated December 30, 2019, from the Wuhan Municipal Health Commission to local Wuhan hospitals, one of which confirmed cases of patients with a "pneumonia of unknown origin" in Wuhan ³⁷ and the other that ordered local hospitals to report additional cases presenting similar symptoms later the same day. ³⁸ On December 31, 2019, China Business News (better known as Yicai) and Beijing News were among the first media outlets to publicly authenticate the source and veracity of the information in the two bulletins. ³⁹ State media outlet Xinhua reported the same day on a December 31 public bulletin from the Wuhan Health Commission—relating news of 27 confirmed cases of a "viral-type" (bingduxing) pneumonia, linked to a local seafood market, noting that there were no cases of hospital staff falling ill from infection or human-to-human transmission. ⁴⁰ A day later, Xinhua reported that eight unnamed "rumor-mongers" in Wuhan allegedly spread "untrue information" online about the outbreak, adding a public security warning to refrain from violating the law. ⁴¹

Mainstream media coverage in the first three weeks of January 2020 fell along a spectrum from "tone deafness" ⁴² to reassuring the public that the viral outbreak was "controllable" and "preventable." ⁴³ People's Daily—the Party's official news outlet to which Chinese officials look for "signals about leadership priorities" ⁴⁴—covered the coronavirus on its front page for the first time on January 21, 2020, the day after Party General Secretary and President Xi Jinping made his first public announcement about the virus. ⁴⁵ The Wuhan Evening News, a popular commercial newspaper in Wuhan, reportedly did not print news of the COVID–19 outbreak on its front page between January 6 and January 19, ⁴⁶ overlapping the two-week period (January 6–17) when the Hubei provincial and Wuhan municipal People's Congress meetings were held in

When mainstream media subsequently began to cover the outbreak and mitigation efforts, articles were aimed at conveying "positive energy" (zheng nengliang),48 an official term referring to publication of positive propaganda about the government and Party which has become a central principle of media policy under Xi Jinping's leadership.49 With the arrival of 300 journalists in Wuhan on February 4, Party and state media were in place to both monopolize information provided to the public about COVID-19⁵⁰ and shape a positive narrative of government and Party leadership.⁵¹ Later in February, Ying Yong—the newly appointed provincial party secretary of Hubei and head of Hubei's provincial coronavirus prevention and control task force ⁵²—convened a meeting at which he encouraged "news workers" to follow the spirit of Xi Jinping's guidance and instruction on virus control and prevention; to increase news reporting that "guides public opinion"; and to use various channels available to media outlets, including social media.⁵³ Ying Yong further stressed that the news should showcase the Party and Party members at work on virus control and prevention.⁵⁴ In one such story of "positive energy" in March, prominent epidemiologist Zhong Nanshan together with several hospital doc-

tors and nurses took the oath to become probationary Party members.⁵⁵ As containment efforts in Wuhan began to show traction, Xi Jinping's role as "commander" of the "people's war" against the coronavirus took greater prominence in news coverage. 56

Some Chinese media outlets began to aggressively cover the COVID-19 outbreak on January 20,57 following Zhong Nanshan's same-day appearance on China Central TV (CCTV) in which he confirmed human-to-human transmission of the disease.⁵⁸ Media outlets like Caixin, China Business News, and Beijing Youth Daily published investigative reports,⁵⁹ interviews with frontline doctors, 60 and editorials 61 that criticized the government's suppression of information and called for transparency and accountability.⁶² The appearance of investigative reports is consistent with the trend, observed by scholars, that the government and Party have relaxed control of the media to report with fewer constraints in some past major disasters, later "managing public opinion" with censorship of critical perspectives and promoting positive reports of the government and Party. 63 Media scholar Maria Repnikova noted that such reporting "can help [the government] identify the sources of a problem, assess public sentiment and possibly, too, deliver an effective response—or at the very least, allow it to project an image of managed transparency." ⁶⁴

Some Chinese journalists weighed in on the lack of credible reporting and information about the COVID-19 outbreak. One veteran journalist commented that the Chinese people were "paying the price" for the lack of press freedom and information. 65 The Party-run media outlet Global Times' editor-in-chief Hu Xijin, who is known for aggressively promoting the Party and railing against the United States in his editorials, 66 nevertheless used his personal Weibo account to highlight systemic issues in the delay to inform the public about the outbreak, noting the failure of domestic media to act as an external watchdog and provide the public with critical information.⁶⁷ Hu went further by linking the media failure to the intrusion of government "functional departments that have nothing to do with [the Party's] propaganda department but that are extremely powerful at all levels and throughout the country [and which] have weakened the oversight capacity of news media."68 Following an upward adjustment of the number of COVID-19 cases, Bai Yansong used his platform as anchor of CCTV's marquee news program "News1+1" (Xinwen yi jia yi) to tell viewers, "[i]n a situation where there is no drug treatment [for the novel coronavirus], open information is the best vaccine." 69

As official censorship of critical domestic reporting tightened in early February,⁷⁰ ordinary citizens began to archive COVID-19-related journalism (including from official news outlets) 71 and other forms of writing, such as essays, memoirs, and social media posts, that censors had removed or otherwise blocked.⁷² One of the COVID-19 archivists reportedly said, "We didn't think too much about the censorship. We just wanted to keep this memory of Chinese journalism." Readers attempted to maintain access to a censored interview with the Wuhan Central Hospital emergency department chief from the March 10, 2020, issue of People (Renwu), by transposing it into several languages (e.g., Korean), scripts (e.g., oracle bone script), and code (e.g., Morse code), to

early February.⁹⁸

shield it from censorship.⁷⁴ In April, public security officials from Beijing municipality detained three individuals associated with Terminus 2049, a project to store journalism on the open-source coding platform GitHub.⁷⁵ The archiving project Blockflote briefly shut down in April due to the "chilling effect" of the detentions at Terminus 2049.⁷⁶

CRIMINAL DETENTIONS OF CITIZEN JOURNALISTS

China had the highest number of detained journalists in the world in 2019, according to the Committee to Protect Journalists (CPJ).⁷⁷ Many of the detained Chinese journalists on CPJ's list are "citizen journalists," ⁷⁸ some of whom are non-professional or former journalists who use digital media platforms to document rights abuses.⁷⁹ Citizen journalists in China have reported on topics that the government and Party restrict or negatively portray in official news outlets, such as the treatment of ethnic minority groups, religious belief,⁸⁰ labor protests,⁸¹ and rights defense activities.⁸² **Wei Zhili, Ke Chengbing,** and **Yang Zhengjun**—citizen journalists who worked together on a labor rights website have been in pre-trial detention since early 2019 on the charge of "picking quarrels and provoking trouble." 83 Several citizen journalists who founded websites to report on human rights issues continued to serve lengthy sentences, including Lu Yuyu (4 years, released in June 2020), 84 Liu Feiyue (5 years), 85 and Huang Qi (12 years).86 In November 2019, sources reported that Lu was suffering from depression and that prison authorities denied his request for medical treatment and physical exercise.⁸⁷ Huang was in poor health even before he was detained in November 2016, and his kidney and heart conditions reportedly have worsened due to inadequate medical treatment.⁸⁸ On April 30, 2020, authorities sentenced **Chen Jieren,** a former state and Party media journalist, to 15 years in prison on multiple charges in connection with his reports and critical commentary on various social media accounts.89 The COVID-19 outbreak in China prompted citizen journalists and ordinary citizens to turn to video blogging ("vlogging") 90 as a means of documenting the reality of the pandemic in the absence of credible coverage by official media. 91 Images and short videos included chaotic hospital scenes, instances of public mourning and cries for help,⁹² and incidents of persons in positions of authority violently implementing quarantine conditions.⁹³ In February 2020, authorities detained **Chen Qiushi**,⁹⁴ **Fang Bin**,⁹⁵ and **Li Zehua** (released in April),⁹⁶ all three of whom used video blogging to document conditions at hospitals and other locations in Wuhan municipality, Hubei province. ⁹⁷ In May, **Zhang Zhan**, a citizen journalist and former lawyer from Shanghai municipality, was criminally detained on suspicion of "picking quarrels and provoking trouble," apparently for live-streaming her impressions while in Wuhan in

A CAMPAIGN TO "DISMANTLE FOREIGN MEDIA"?

The Chinese government and Communist Party intensified the aggressive treatment of foreign journalists and media outlets in China, attempting to limit international journalism in China and Hong Kong. In one analysis, an unnamed journalist contextualized

the recent expulsions of foreign journalists as part of Chinese authorities' "broader campaign to dismantle foreign media" in China. 99 The Foreign Correspondents' Club of China (FCCC) described in its 2019 annual survey of working conditions in China the Chinese government's "weaponization" of visas and press credentials, such as short-term visas for correspondents, to limit foreign journalists' on-the-ground reporting. 100 The use of expulsions from China of foreign journalists and a visa non-renewal case—tantamount to effective expulsion 101—characterized this "weaponization" in the Commission's 2020 reporting year, and included the following:

- In **August 2019**, authorities revoked the press credentials of a Wall Street Journal (WSJ) reporter ¹⁰² one month after his investigative report about the financial dealings of a family relation of President and Party General Secretary Xi Jinping was published. ¹⁰³
- In February 2020, the Chinese government revoked press credentials for three WSJ reporters, the day after the U.S. Government announced that five Chinese state- and Party-run media outlets working in the United States would be required to register as foreign missions. ¹⁰⁴ The Chinese government linked the expulsions to the WSJ's use of a 19th-century geopolitical saying in the headline of a WSJ opinion piece, which authorities deemed offensive. ¹⁰⁵ (Members of the WSJ China bureau reportedly expressed frustration with the WSJ editorial page's judgment and called on WSJ senior officers to issue an apology. ¹⁰⁶)
- In March 2020, Chinese authorities revoked the press credentials of all U.S. journalists working in China for the WSJ, New York Times, and Washington Post, and gave them 10 days in which to leave the country. 107 An unprecedented 108 condition of the March expulsion of U.S. journalists disallowed them from being stationed at their respective Hong Kong bureaus. 109 Officials framed the expulsions as retaliation 110 against the U.S. Government for limiting the total number of Chinese nationals permitted to work in the United States at the five official media outlets designated as foreign missions. 111
- In **May 2020**, an Australian journalist and long-time China correspondent for the New York Times left China after officials apparently refused to renew his visa. ¹¹² The journalist's visa expired in mid-February while he was in Wuhan municipality, Hubei province, to cover the COVID–19 epidemic at its epicenter. ¹¹³

A Voice of America correspondent reflected that "journalists [were] caught in the crossfire" of tense bilateral relations between China and the United States this past year. 114 The Chinese government's "media purge" 115 of foreign journalists punished international news outlets that have actively reported on issues that authorities deem politically sensitive, 116 often with analyses that differ significantly from Chinese official media. 117 In November 2019, an international consortium of journalists and the New York Times separately used leaked official documents to report on the inhumane conditions at mass internment camps in the Xinjiang Uyghur

Autonomous Region (XUAR) where Chinese authorities arbitrarily detain Uyghur and other predominantly Muslim ethnic groups. ¹¹⁸ In contrast, Chinese state media has claimed that these facilities are used for vocational training and anti-terrorism efforts. ¹¹⁹ [For more information on international reporting on mass internment camps in the XUAR, see Section IV—Xinjiang.]

According to the FCCC and other sources, official tactics to obstruct and limit foreign media coverage in China included the government's use of "digital and human" surveillance and harassment of foreign journalists;¹²⁰ intimidation of Chinese nationals who worked as news assistants,¹²¹ particularly in the case of the forced "resignation" of Chinese nationals from the China offices of the Wall Street Journal, Voice of America, CNN, and the New York Times, in connection to the expulsions noted above;¹²² harassment of sources;¹²³ and restricted access to and interference in the coverage of developments in the XUAR and of policies that affect Uyghurs,¹²⁴ the Tibet Autonomous Region, and other ethnic minority or border areas of China.¹²⁵ Censorship, moreover, limited Chinese citizens' access to foreign media: In October 2019, FCCC and the censorship-monitoring group GreatFire.org ¹²⁶ found that nearly 25 percent of accredited news sites were blocked in China.¹²⁷ [For more information on the pressures on foreign reporters, see Section VI—Developments in Hong Kong and Macau.]

Internet and Social Media

In its 2019 annual report on internet freedom throughout the world, Freedom House again found the Chinese government to be the world's worst abuser of internet freedom, the fourth consecutive year China has held that position.¹²⁸ The government's online censorship system is considered the most comprehensive in the world, and involves sophisticated filtering and surveillance technologies which prevent internet and social media users within China from accessing information that the government and Party deem to be harmful and which obstruct tools for circumventing the censorship system.¹²⁹ With approximately 900 million people using the internet in China as of March 2020 ¹³⁰ and 1.1 billion people worldwide who are users of the social media platform WeChat (Weixin), ¹³¹ government and Party violations of internet freedom are massive in scale. As China Digital Times founder Xiao Qiang commented, understanding China's censorship apparatus "reveals details of the workings of political power in everyday life." ¹³²

Imprisoned Uyghur Social Media Entrepreneurs and Website Editors

The Chinese government's long-term suppression of Uyghur social media and online speech 133 gained further prominence during the 2020reporting year with media coverage of the 15-year prison sentence meted out to Ekber Eset (also written as Ekpar Asat and Aikebai'er Aisaiti) for allegedly "inciting ethnic hatred." 134 Authorities in Urumqi municipality, Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR), reportedly detained Ekber Eset not long after his participation in a three-week program in the United States in February 2016, which was sponsored by the U.S. Department of State. 135 Ekber Eset had founded Bagdax, a Uyghur-language social media application with approximately 100,000 users. 136 Authorities have also sentenced other Uyghur social media entrepreneurs and website editors, including Ilham Tohti, a professor at Minzu University in Beijing municipality and founder of the website Uyghur Online, to a life sentence in 2014 for "separatism";137 seven of Tohti's students who allegedly contributed to Uyghur Online—Mutellip Imin, Shohret Nijat, Atikem Rozi, Perhat Halmurat, Akbar Imin, Abduqeyum Ablimit, and Luo Yuwei—to sentences between three and eight years;138 and Memetjan Abdulla and Gulmira Imin, both of whom were connected to the website Salkin, to life sentences in 2010 on multiple charges. 139 Radio Free Asia reported in 2016 that authorities detained Ababekri Muhtar, the founder of the Uyghur language website Misranim, and several of the website's editors and writers, including Tursunjan Memet, Omerjan Hesen, and Ablimit Ghoja'abdulla.140

CONTENT CONTROL

Content control remained a focus in the growing body of internet, social media, and live-streaming regulations in China. 141 This past year, the Cyberspace Administration of China released guidelines that aim to promote "a positive online ecosystem, to ensure the lawful rights and interests of citizens, legal persons, and other organizations; and to preserve national security and the public interest." 142 The Provisions on the Governance of the Online Information Content Ecosystem (effective March 1, 2020) cover a broad scope of content, and entail monitoring and managing the "online ecosystem," and the involvement of producers and users of websites, instant messaging platforms, mobile applications, livestreaming platforms, and other digital platforms. The provisions broadly outline the kinds of content the government and Party deem negative or illegal, and content that the government and Party encourage. 144 The content that is encouraged prioritizes "positive energy," which one official described as "advanc[ing] the social and policy goals of the [Party]." 145 The provisions also place greater pressure and liability on internet and social media plat-forms to monitor online content, 146 which may lead to "overzealous censorship," according to Jeremy Daum of China Law Translate. 147 Additionally, these platforms would be programmed to manipulate artificial intelligence (AI)-based algorithms to shape—and restrict-online users' access to information, such as content from user searches, trending topics, and pop-ups. 148 The South China

Morning Post observed that the use of AI-driven algorithms may "expand the reach and depth of the government's propaganda and ideology." ¹⁴⁹ [For more information, see Role of Commercial Firms in Government Censorship in Section II—Business and Human Rights.]

Pervasive government and Party censorship resulted in further shrinking of the space for public commentary, a trend the Commission reported in its 2017 Annual Report after authorities closed the reform-minded journal Yanhuang Chunqiu and permanently suspended Consensus, a website known for open discussion and debate. Two well-known forums for Chinese scholars, journalists, and intellectuals—the think tank **Unirule Institute** and the opinion-sharing platform **Tencent Dajia**—closed in August 2019 151 and February 2020, 152 respectively. Unirule, a non-governmental organization established in 1993, focused on economic and political reform; in recent years, it had faced official harassment, 153 including the forced shutdown of its Beijing municipality office in July 2018. 154 Its closure was linked to purported regulatory violations of operating without registration as a non-governmental non-enterprise unit and without a license for a website. 155 Unirule's executive director asserted that authorities had violated the organization's right to freedom of association in Article 35 of China's Constitution, 156 which holds that, "Citizens of the People's Republic of China enjoy freedom of speech, of the press, of assembly, of association, of procession and of demonstration." ¹⁵⁷ Tencent Dajia, a media outlet started in 2012, 158 published commentary and opinion from mainland Chinese, Taiwanese, and Hong Kong writers. 159 Reports linked the shutdown of Tencent Dajia's website and WeChat account to its publication of an article by a veteran journalist who analyzed the coverage of the COVID-19 outbreak by Chinese mainstream media and opined that it did not meet the standards of journalism. 160

This past year, authorities also arbitrarily detained, and in some cases proceeded with trials and sentencing of, Chinese citizens for speech and expression protected by international human rights standards. Selected cases included the following:

- For online support to and/or reports about the Hong Kong anti-extradition bill and pro-democracy demonstrations: Xu Kun, 161 Zhou Zaiqiang, 162 Wang Haoda, 163 Lai Rifu, 164 Ba Luning, 165 Yang Xubin, 166 Huang Xueqin, 167 Yang Licai, 168 and Quan Shixin. 169
- For discussion of Chinese politics and civil society developments: **Xu Zhiyong, Ding Jiaxi, Dai Zhenya, Li Yingjun,** and **Zhang Zhongshun,** who participated in a private gathering in December 2019; ¹⁷⁰ rights lawyers **Hao Jinsong** ¹⁷¹ and **Chang Weiping;** ¹⁷² and a Shandong-province university student named **Zhang Wenbin** who criticized President and Party General Secretary Xi Jinping. ¹⁷³ Authorities in Beijing municipality harassed and detained a noted labor and women's rights advocate and Xu Zhiyong's partner, **Li Qiaochu.** ¹⁷⁴
- rights advocate and Xu Zhiyong's partner, Li Qiaochu.¹⁷⁴
 For criticism of the government's COVID-19 response: democracy advocate Guo Quan; ¹⁷⁵ retired Beijing University of Science and Technology professor Chen Zhaozhi; ¹⁷⁶ Zeng Chunzhi, who reported price-gouging during the outbreak; ¹⁷⁷

and several citizen journalists mentioned above in this section, including Chen Qiushi, Fang Bin, Li Zehua, and Zhang

- For use of Twitter to express critical opinions: anti-censor-ship advocate and former journalist **Zhang Jialong** ¹⁷⁸ and Urumqi resident **Li Lin;** ¹⁷⁹ and
 In connection with anniversaries authorities deem politically sensitive, such as the 31st anniversary of the Tiananmen Square democracy and free speech protests: poet **Wang Zang** ¹⁸⁰ and rights defenders **Zhang Wuzhou**, **Chen Siming**, and **Chen Yunfei.** ¹⁸¹

Notes to Section II—Freedom of Expression

¹UN Human Rights Council, Disease Pandemics and the Freedom of Opinion and Expression, Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Promotion and Protection of the Right to Freedom of Opinion and Expression, David Kaye, A/HRC/44/49, April 23, 2020, para. 5.

²"In China, Demands for More Free Speech Outlast Coronavirus Lockdowns," Japan Times, April 17, 2020; Mimi Lau, Echo Xie, and Guo Rui, "Coronavirus: Li Wenliang's Death Prompts Academics to Challenge Beijing on Freedom of Speech," South China Morning Post, February 12, 2020. See also "Public Anger Swells over Official Opacity on Coronavirus," China Digital Times, January 29, 2020.

³ôir Lindberg and Timeny Shop, "Whistlehleyer Li Wenlings, Thore Should Bo More Thore

³ Qin Jianhang and Timmy Shen, "Whistleblower Li Wenliang: There Should Be More Than

One Voice in a Healthy Society," Caixin Global, updated February 6, 2020.

⁴ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, art. 19; Universal Declaration of Human Rights, adopted and proclaimed by UN General Assembly resolution 217A (III) of December 10, 1948, art. 19.

⁵ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly reso lution 2200A (XXI) of December 16, 1966, entry into force March 23, 1976, art. 19(3); UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Promotion and Protection of the Right to Freedom of Opinion and Expression, Frank La Rue, A/HRC/17/27, May 16, 2011,

para. 24.

6UN Human Rights Council, Disease Pandemics and the Freedom of Opinion and Expression,

6UN Human Rights Council, Disease Pandemics and Protection of the Right to Freedom of

Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Promotion and Protection of the Right to Freedom of Opinion and Expression, David Kaye, A/HRC/44/49, April 23, 2020, para. 16.

⁷ Freedom House, Freedom on the Net 2019: The Crisis of Social Media, November 2019, 19.

⁸ Reporters Without Borders, "China" in World Press Freedom Index 2020, accessed May 1, 2020

³⁰ Ibid.

¹⁰ PRC Constitution, passed and effective December 4, 1982 (amended March 11, 2018), art.

35.

11 PEN International, Independent Chinese PEN Centre, PEN America, and PEN Tibet, "Joint Submission for the UPR of the People's Republic of China," accessed May 15, 2020, paras. 3, 4, 8, 9, 12, 18; Jiang Yannan, "Quanmian shencha shidai: Zhongguo meiti ren zheng zai jingli shenme?" [An era of total censorship: What are Chinese journalists experiencing nowadays?], Initium, September 9, 2018.

The control of the cont

¹³Zhonghua Renmin Gongheguo Wangluo Anquan Fa [PRC Cybersecurity Law], passed November 7, 2016, effective June 1, 2017.
 ¹⁴Yoko Kubota, "China's New Internet-Censorship Rules Highlight Role of Algorithms," Wall Street Journal, December 20, 2019; David Bandurski, "Mass Line Internet Control," China Media Project, January 6, 2020. See also Laney Zhang, "China" in Limits on Freedom of Expression, Law Library of Congress, June 2019.
 ¹⁵UN Human Rights Council, Tenth Annual Addardure to December of Expression in Propagation.

Freedom of Expression in the Next Decade, Addendum to Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Promotion and Protection of the Rights to Freedom of Opinion and Expression, A/HRC/14/23/Add.2, March 25, 2010, para. 1(a).

¹⁶ "Dangmei xing dang yu zhengzhijia banbao Xi Jinping xinwen sixiang chulu" [Party media is surnamed Party and politicians run newspapers, Xi Jinping's news thought released], *Duowei*, June 14, 2018; David Bandurski, "Mirror, Mirror on the Wall," *China Media Project*, February 22, 2016; Zhu Jidong, "Lun xin shidai jianchi zhengzhijia banbao de zhongyaoxing" [In the new era, adhering to the importance of politicians running the newspapers], *Xinwen Aihaozhe*, December 10, 2018, reprinted in *People's Daily*, December 10, 2018.

17 David Bandurski, "PSC Converges for Media Convergence," *China Media Project*, January

29, 2019.

18 See, e.g., Javier Hernández, "We're Almost Extinct': China's Investigative Journalists Are Silenced under Xi," New York Times, July 12, 2019.

19 See, e.g., Reporters Without Borders, "Ban on Quoting Foreign Media Reports without Permission," January 20, 2016.

mission, January 20, 2016.

20 See, e.g., "Minitrue: Early Coronavirus Directives (January 2020)," China Digital Times, April 17, 2020.

21 See, e.g., "Minitrue: The Death and Funeral of Li Rui," China Digital Times, February 22, 2019; "Minitrue: Syndication Ban on The Paper," China Digital Times, January 25, 2019; "Minitrue: Unified Line on Veteran Protest Charges," China Digital Times, December 10, 2018.

22 Lotus Ruan, Jeffrey Knockel, and Masashi Crete-Nishihata, "Censored Contagion: How Information on the Coronavirus Is Managed on Chinese Social Media," Citizen Lab, March 3, 2020.

2020. 23 "Ministry of Truth" in China Digital Space, accessed May 24, 2020, https://chinadigitaltimes.net/space/Ministry of Truth. 24 "Minitrue: Trade War Not 'Most Comfortable' for China," China Digital Times, August 17,

²⁵ "Minitrue: Early Coronavirus Directives (January 2020)," China Digital Times, April 17,

²⁶ "Minitrue: Delete All References to US Deputy National Security Advisor Pottinger's Speech," China Digital Times, May 10, 2020; "Minitrue: Delete 'South Park' Episode 'Band in China,'" China Digital Times, October 8, 2019.

27 "Zhonggong Zhongyang yinfa 'Zhongguo Gongchandang Xuanchuan Gongzuo Tiaoli'" [Party Central Committee issues "Chinese Communist Party Propaganda Work Regulations"], Xinhua,

August 31, 2019; "Zhongyang Xuanchuan bu fuzeren jiu 'Zhongguo Gongchandang Xuanchuan Gongzuo Tiaoli' da jizhe wen" [Central Committee Propaganda Department responsible person responds to journalists' questions about the "Chinese Communist Party Propaganda Work Regu-

responds to journalists questions about the "Chinese Communist Party Propaganda Work Regulations"], Xinhua, August 31, 2019. According to the August 31, 2019 journalist Q&A, the Party passed the Regulations on April 19, 2019, and released the Regulations on June 29, 2019.

28 "Zhonggong Zhongyang yinfa 'Zhongyang Dangnei Fagui Zhiding Gongzuo Di'er ge Wu Nian Guihua (2018–2022)" [Party Central Committee releases "Second Five-Year Plan for Central Committee Intraparty Regulations Formation Work"], Xinhua, February 23, 2018; "Zhonggong Zhongyang yinfa 'Zhongguo Gongchandang Xuanchuan Gongzuo Tiaoli'" [Party Central Committee issues "Chinese Communist Party Propaganda Work Regulations"], Xinhua, August 31, 2019

2019. 29 "Zhongyang Xuanchuan bu fuzeren jiu 'Zhongguo Gongchandang Xuanchuan Gongzuo Tiaoli' da jizhe wen' [Central Committee Propaganda Department responsible person responsor journalists' questions about the "Chinese Communist Party Propaganda Work Regulations"], Xinhua, August 31, 2019.

30 Zheng Baowei and Yin Yanyong, "Lun 'Zhongguo Gongchandang Xuanchuan Gongzuo Tiaoli' chutai de beijing ji yiyi" [Discussion of the background and meaning of the emergence of the "Chinese Communist Party Propaganda Work Regulations"], Xinwen Aihaozhe no. 1, reprinted

in Chinese Social Science Network, February 25, 2020: sec. 1(2)–(3).

31 Jian Xu, "The Return of Ideology to China's Journalism Education: The 'Joint Model' Campaign between Propaganda Departments and Journalism Schools," Asia Pacific Media Educator 28 (no. 2), 2018: 2.

28 (no. 2), 2018: 2.

32 "Jiaqiang xinwen jizhe duiwu jianshe tigao congye renyuan nengli suyang" [Strengthen building up journalists, raise professional capacity and literacy], Xinhua, October 15, 2019.

33 Alex Jiahong Lu and Xuecong Xu, "Learning for the Rise of China: Exploring Uses and Gratifications of State-Owned Online Platform," Proceedings of the ACM Human-Computer Interaction 4, CSCW1, art. 30 (May 2020): sec. 4.1.

34 William Zheng, "Journalists in Chinese State Media to Be Tested on Loyalty to President Xi Jinping," South China Morning Post, September 19, 2019; David Bandurski, "News Control, In the Palm of Your Hand," China Media Project, August 29, 2019.

35 William Zheng, "Journalists in Chinese State Media to Be Tested on Loyalty to President Xi Jinping," South China Morning Post, September 19, 2019.

36 "Yao na jizhe zheng? Xian guo 'Xue Xi Qiangguo' guan' [Do you want a press card? First pass "Study Xi, Strengthen the Nation"], Deutsche Welle, October 13, 2019.

37 Wuhan Municipal Public Health Commission, "Guanyu zuohao buming yuanyin feiyan jiuzhi gongzuo de jinji tongzhi" [Urgent circular on working thoroughly to treat the pneumonia of unknown origin], December 30, 2019.

of unknown origin], December 30, 2019.

38 Wuhan Municipal Public Health Commission, "Shi weisheng jiankangwei guanyu baosong buming yuanyin feiyan jiuzhi qingkuang de jinji tongzhi" [Urgent circular from the Municipal Public Health Commission to report medical treatment situation for pneumonia of unknown origin], December 30, 2019, reprinted in Beijing News, December 31, 2019.

39 "Dujia: Wuhan buming yuanyin feiyan yi zuohao geli jiance jieguo jiang diyi shijian duiwai gongbu" [Exclusive: pneumonia of unknown origin in Wuhan already under isolation, first public announcement of test results], China Business News, December 31, 2019; Xu Wen, "Wuhan Jikong zhengshi: dangdi xian buming yuanyin feiyan bingren, fabing shu zai tongji" [Wuhan CDC confirms: persons with pneumonia of unknown origin have been found in the area, currently calculating number of cases]. Beiiing News. December 31, 2019

conforms: persons with pneumonia of unknown origin have been found in the area, currently calculating number of cases], Beijing News, December 31, 2019.

40 Liao Jun and Li Changzheng, "Wuhan shi Weijianwei tongbao: faxian de duo li feiyan bingli wei bingduxing feiyan wei faxian mingxian ren chuan ren xianxiang" [Wuhan Municipal Health Commission bulletin: several pneumonia cases found to be viral-type pneumonia, no clear incidence of human-to-human transmission], Xinhua, December 31, 2019; Wuhan Municipal Health Commission, "Wuhan shi Weijianwei guanyu dangqian wo shi feiyan yiqing de qingkuang tongbao" [Wuhan Municipal Health Commission situation report regarding current pneumonia

epidemic in Wuhan], December 31, 2019.

41 Liao Jun and Feng Guodong, "8 ren wangshang sanbu 'Wuhan bingduxing feiyan' bushi xinxi bei yifa chuli" [8 people penalized according to law for spreading untrue information about the "Wuhan viral-type pneumonia"], Xinhua, January 1, 2020; Chun Han Wong, "China's Glowing Coronavirus-Response Coverage Triggers Anger at State Media," Wall Street Journal, March

18, 2020.

42 Qian Gang, "What Ails the People's Daily?," *China Media Project*, February 24, 2020. See also David Bandurski, "Party Media Focus Away from Outbreak," *China Media Project*, January

22, 2020.

43 Liao Jun and Le Wenwan, "Yiqing kefang kekong—Wuhan shi jiu xinxing guanzhuang bingdu ganran de feiyan zonghe fangkong gongzuo da jizhe wen" [Preventable and controllable bingdu ganran de feiyan zonghe fangkong gongzuo da jizhe wen" [Preventable and controllable epidemic—Wuhan new coronavirus pneumonia control and prevention work journalists' question and answers], Xinhua, January 19, 2020; Ren Chen, "Wuhan bingdu yiqing xin zeng 17 zhuanjia cheng 'kefang kekong'" [17 new cases of the Wuhan virus epidemic, experts say it is "preventable and controllable"], Deutsche Welle, January 19, 2020.

44 Susan V. Lawrence, "COVID—19 and China: A Chronology of Events (December 2019—January 2020)," Congressional Research Service, Library of Congress, May 13, 2020, 12.

45 Qian Gang, "As an Epidemic Raged, What Kept Party Media Busy?," China Media Project, January 30, 2020.

⁴⁶Tom Hancock and Wang Xueqiao, "How China's Slow Response Aided Coronavirus Out-

Tolin Tantock and Wang Adequay, Tow China's Slow Response Anded Coronavirus Odebreak," Financial Times, January 23, 2020.
 Qian Gang, "Questions for Hubei's Delegates," China Media Project, February 10, 2020.
 Sarah Cook, Freedom House, "Coronavirus-Era Repression, Propaganda, Censorship, Surveillance, and More," China Media Bulletin 142, March 2020.

⁴⁹Cyberspace Administration of China, Wangluo Xinxi Neirong Shengtai Zhili Guiding [Provisions on the Governance of the Online Information Content Ecosystem], issued December 15, 2019, effective March 1, 2020, art. 2; "Yiqing xia wangluo weiwen Zhongguo xin gui guchui 'zheng nengliang'" [As the epidemic spreads online stability maintenance, China's new provisions advocate "positive energy"], Deutsche Welle, March 3, 2020; Heping Huang, "What Do Chinese Authorities Want? A Little 'Positive Energy,' Please," Quartz, May 19, 2017; David Bandurski, "Positive Energy,' a Pop Propaganda Term?," China Media Project, November 12, 2014

⁵⁰Tom Hancock and Wang Xueqiao, "How China's Slow Response Aided Coronavirus Out-

Tom Hancock and Wang Xueqiao, "How China's Slow Response Aided Coronavirus Outbreak," Financial Times, January 23, 2020.
 Jane Li, "China Is Dispatching Journalists to Tell the Coronavirus Story It Wants Its People to Hear," Quartz, February 6, 2020; Oiwan Lam, "Positive Energy Floods Chinese Social Media as over 60,000 Infected with COVID-2019," Global Voices, February 16, 2020; Li Yuan, "China Silences Critics over Deadly Virus Outbreak," New York Times, January 25, 2020.
 Seteven Lee Myers, "China Ousts 2 Party Officials amid Outrage about Coronavirus Response," New York Times, February 13, 2020.
 Li Baolin, Zhou Chengsi, and Zhai Xingbo, "Ying Yong zhuchi zhaokai zhuanti huiyi yanjiu bushu yiqing fangkong xinwen yulun gongzuo, ningju kangji yiqing qiangda liliang jianding daying baowei zhan xinxin juexin" [Ying Yong convenes and opens a specialized meeting to research the deployment of epidemic prevention news and opinion work, gather together to fight the epidemic's enormous power, unwaveringly winning the defense with confidence and determination], Hubei Daily, February 20, 2020.
 Ibid.

mination], Hubei Daily, February 20, 2020.

54 Ibid.

55 Chen Xuting, "Liehuo jian zhen jin' Zhong Nanshan lingshi bing jiyu huoxian ru dang xin dangyuan" [Zhong Nanshan leads in taking the oath and sends a message to the frontline in joining the Party as a new Party member], CCTV, reprinted China Youth Daily, March 2, 2020.

56 "Xi Focus: Moment of Truth: Xi Leads War against COVID—19, Xinhua, March 10, 2020; Chun Han Wang, "Beijing Portrays President Xi Jinping as Hero of Coronavirus Fight," Wall Street Journal, March 8, 2020; Study Xi Small Group, "Xi Jinping ruhe zhihui zhe chang renmin zhanzheng" [How is Xi Jinping commanding this people's war?], reprinted in China News (video), March 9, 2020.

57 Adam Taylor, "China's Investigative Journalists Offer a Fraught Glimpse behind Beijing's Coronavirus Propaganda," Washington Post, April 9, 2020; Shawn Yuan, "Inside the Early Days of China's Coronavirus Coverup," Wired, May 1, 2020.

58 Chen Baocheng and Zhao Jinchao, "Zhong Nanshan: Xinxing guanzhuang bingdu feiyan 'kending ren chuan ren'" [Zhong Nanshan: novel coronavirus pneumonia "definitely human-to-human transmission"], Caixin, January 20, 2020.

59 Ma Xiaohua, "Yiqing chuqi juece fupan: shaozong jishi de san ge guanjian 'zhanji'" [Replay of strategic decisions in the early period of the epidemic: three short-lived, crucial "strategic phases"], China Business News, February 23, 2020; "Diyi Caijing' shi ruhe baodao xinguan yiqing de?" [How has "China Business News," reported on the novel coronavirus?], Tencent Media Institute, reprinted in Global Investigative Journalism Network, May 16, 2020.

60 "Minitrue: Delete 'Disciplined Dotor Now in Isolation Ward," China Digital Times, January 30, 2020; Han Qian, "Beiqing shen yidu: shou xunjie de Wuhan yisheng: 11 tian hou bei bingren chuanran zhu jin geli bingfang" [BY In-depth: disciplined Wuhan dotor: 11 days after becoming infected by a patient and isolated in quarantine unit), Beijing Youth Daily, reprinted in China Digital Times, January 27, 2020.

61 Tao Du

in Little Red Podcast, podcast, 16:50–17:28.

64 Maria Repnikova, "The Subtle Muckrakers of the Coronavirus Epidemic," New York Times, February 5, 2020.

February 5, 2020.

65 "Wuhan feiyan 50 tian, quanti Zhongguoren dou zai chengshou meiti siwang de daijia" [50 days into the Wuhan pneumonia, all Chinese people are bearing the cost of the death of the media], reprinted in *Matters* (blog), January 27, 2020.

66 Javier C. Hernández, "When Trump Tweets, the Editor of 'China's Fox News' Hits Back," New York Times, July 31, 2019.

67 "Hu Xijin: Wuhan yiqing kuosan, weile wangqian kan wangqian zou de biyao fansi" [Hu Xijin: the spread of Wuhan's coronavirus, some necessary reflections in order to move forward and look forward], Hu Xijin Weibo [Weibo], reprinted in Global Times, January 25, 2020.

68 [Bid.]

69 "Xinwen1+1" [News1+1] CCTV February 22, 2020. "Wuhan foices 50 time mouth."

69 'Xinwen1+1' [News1+1], CCTV, February 22, 2020; "Wuhan feiyan 50 tian, quanti Zhongguoren dou zai chengshou meiti siwang de daijia" [50 days into the Wuhan pneumonia, all Chinese people are bearing the cost of the death of the medial, reprinted in Matters (blog), January 27, 2020; Zhao Qian and Zhang Yanliang, "Bai Yansong yanli de 'xinxi gongkai': ruo qiu suoyou huida dou zhengque, ze zai wu zhengque huida" [Bai Yansong's perspective on "open information": if you expect all answers to be correct, then there are no more correct answers], Rod Star Nams May 25, 2020

Red Star News, May 25, 2020.

70 Shawn Yuan, "Inside the Early Days of China's Coronavirus Coverup," Wired, May 1, 2020.

71 Rights Defense Network, "Duandian Xing' wangzhan an zao zhuabu de Chen Mei, Cai Wei jianli" [Brief bios of the detainees Chen Mei and Cai Wei from website Terminus], May 21, 2020.

⁷² Emily Feng, "China Says It Contained COVID-19. Now It Fights to Control the Story.," NPR, May 7, 2020.
⁷³ Betsy Joles, "Preserving a 'National Memory' of an Outbreak," Columbia Journalism Review, March 2, 2020.
⁷⁴ Yew Lun Tian, "In 'People's War' on Coronavirus, Chinese Propaganda Faces Pushback," Reuters, March 13, 2020; David Bandurski, "Whistling Against Deception," China Media Project, March 11, 2020. See also Gong Jingqi, "Fa shaozi de ren" [The one who distributed whistles], Renwu, March 10, 2020, reprinted in Matters (blog), March 10, 2020.
⁷⁵ Amnesty International, "COVID-19 Activist Held Incommunicado," May 7, 2020; Rights Defense Network, "Duandian Xing' wangzhan an zao zhuabu de Chen Mei, Cai Wei jianli" [Brief bios of the detainees Chen Mei and Cai Wei from website Terminus], May 21, 2020.
⁷⁶ "CDT Censorship Digest, May 2020: Say 'No' to Totalitarian Absurdity," China Digital Times, June 19, 2020.

Times, June 19, 2020.

Times, June 19, 2020.

77 Elana Beiser, Committee to Protect Journalists, "China, Turkey, Saudi Arabia, Egypt Are World's Worst Jailers of Journalists," December 11, 2019; Committee to Protect Journalists, "48 Journalists Imprisoned in China in 2019," accessed April 13, 2020.

78 Ian Johnson, "My Responsibility to History': An Interview with Zhang Shihe," NYR Daily (blog), New York Review of Books, January 30, 2019; Eva Pils, Human Rights in China (Medford, MA: Polity Press, 2018), 88–89.

79 Maria Repnikova, "The Subtle Muckrakers of the Coronavirus Epidemic," New York Times, Fobryary 5, 2020.

February 5, 2020.

80 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "China: Release Liu Feiyue and Decriminalize Human Rights Activism," January 29, 2019; Lin Yijiang, "Dozens of Bitter Winter Reporters Arrested,"

Rights Activism," January 29, 2019; Lin Yijiang, "Dozens of Bitter Winter Reporters Arrested," Bitter Winter, December 27, 2018.

§1 China Citizens Movement, "Xin Shengdai' san ming bianji bei jiya yu yi nian lushi huijian wu wang" [Three editors of "New Generation" detained for more than one year, no hope for meeting with lawyers], March 21, 2020.

§2 Eva Pils, "From Independent Lawyer Groups to Civic Opposition: The Case of China's New Citizen Movement," Asian-Pacific Law & Policy Journal 19, no. 1 (March 29, 2018): 145.

§3 China Citizens Movement, "Xin Shengdai' san ming bianji bei jiya yu yi nian lushi huijian wu wang" [Three editors of "New Generation" detained for more than one year, no hope for meeting with lawyers], March 21, 2020. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2019-00127 on Wei Zhili, 2019-00128 on Ke Chengbing, and 2019-00129 on Yang Zheng'un. 00129 on Yang Zhengjun.

00129 on Yang Zhenguun.

84 "Kaichuang weiquan baodao xianhe 'Fei Xinwen' chuangbanren Lu Yuyu xingman chuyu" [Created first-of-a-kind rights defense report, "Not the News" founder Lu Yuyu released upon completion of criminal sentence], Radio Free Asia, June 16, 2020. For more information on Lu Yuyu, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2016-00177.

85 Rights Defense Network, "Minsheng Guancha chuangbanren Liu Feiyue an jin Hubei sheng gaoyuan xia ershen caidingshu, bohui shangsu, weichi yuanpan" [In the case of Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch founder Liu Feiyue, the Hubei province high court today issued its second instance decision, rejecting his appeal and upholding the original sentence], July 12, 2019. For more information on Liu Feiyue, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2016more information on Liu Feivue, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2016-

⁸⁶Ian Johnson, "Chinese Internet Pioneer Who Exposed Misdeeds Gets Heavy Prison Term," New York Times, July 29, 2019. For more information on Huang Qi, see the Commission's Polit-

New York Times, Sury 23, 2013. For more information on Huang QI, see the Commission's Policial Prisoner Database record 2004-04053.

87 "Fei Xinwen' chuangbanren Lu Yuyu fuxing huan yiyu wei huo zhiliao" ["Not the News" founder Lu Yuyu receives no treatment despite suffering depression while serving sentence], Radio Free Asia, November 29, 2019; Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Lu Yuyu shensu bei gaozhi 'buyu li'an fucha'" [Lu Yuyu informed that his complaint was "not granted filing for case

gaozhi 'buyu li'an fucha'" [Lu Yuyu informed that his complaint was "not granted filing for case review"], April 9, 2020.

88 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Chinese Authorities Wrongfully Imprisoned Huang Qi and Should Release Him," July 30, 2019; Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "China: Immediately and Unconditionally Release Huang Qi & Ensure Access to Prompt Medical Care for All Detained Human Rights Defenders," November 15, 2018.

89 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "China: Release Journalist Chen Jieren Imprisoned for 15 Years for Criticising CCP," April 30, 2020; "Guiyang Xian Renmin Fayuan gongkai xuanpan Chen Jieren, Chen Weiren, and Liu Min xunxin zishi, qiaozha lesuo, feifa jingying, xinghui yi an" [Guiyang County People's Court openly announces decision in the case of Chen Jieren, Chen Weiren, and Liu Min for picking quarrels and provoking trouble, extortion, illegal business activity, and bribery], Guiyang County People's Court Net, April 30, 2020. For more information on Chen Jieren, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2018-00318.

90 Yin Yijun, "Vlogs, Once Ignored in China, Are Suddenly in Vogue," Sixth Tone, April 22, 2019.

⁹¹ Huang Xin, "China's Citizen Journalists Persecuted for Reporting the Truth," *Bitter Winter*, March 3, 2020; Nectar Gan and Natalie Thomas, "Chen Quishi Spoke Out about the Wuhan Virus. Now His Family and Friends Fear He's Been Silenced," *CNN*, February 9, 2020; Gerry Shih, "In China's Coronavirus Crisis, a Fleeting Flicker of Freer Speech," *Washington Post*, February 6, 2020.

⁹²Christoph Koettl, Muyi Xiao, Nilo Tabrizy, and Dmitriy Khavin, "China Is Censoring Coronavirus Stories. These Citizens Are Fighting Back." [Video File], *New York Times*, February

23, 2020.

93 Lily Kuo, "The New Normal': China's Excessive Coronavirus Public Monitoring Could Be Here to Stay," Guardian, March 8, 2020; Christian Shepherd and Yuan Yang, Coronavirus Red Guards' Revive Painful Memories," Financial Times, March 1, 2020. "China's

94 Jane Li, "I Have Seen Bodies: A Chinese Citizen Journalist Reports on the Coronavirus from Wuhan," Quartz, February 6, 2020.

95 Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Ceng paishe Wuhan yiqing de Fang Bin yi shizong liang zhou" [Fang Bin, who took video of the Wuhan epidemic, missing for two weeks], February 22, 2020; Jane Li, "Another Citizen Journalist Covering the Coronavirus Has Gone Missing in

Scivil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Ceng paishe Wuhan yiqing de Fang Bin yi shizong liang hon" [Fang Bin, who took video of the Wuhan epidemic, missing for two weeks, February 22, 2020; Jane Li, "Another Citizen Journalist Covering the Coronavirus Has Gone Missing in Wuhan," Quartz, February 12, 2020.
 Se Lily Kuo, "Missing Wuhan Citizen Journalist Reappears after Two Months," Guardian, April 22, 2020; Lily Kuo, "They're Chasing Me: The Journalist Who Wouldn't Stay Quiet on Covid-19," Guardian, March 1, 2020; Rights Defense Network, "Zai Wuhan baodao zhenshi xianzhuang de 90 hou gongmin jizhe, qian yangshi 7 pindao zhuchiren Li Zehua zuo zao jingfang pomen zhuabu" [90s citizen journalist and former CCTV-7 broadcaster Li Zehua detained in Wuhan while reporting the real situation], February 27, 2020.
 For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2020-00052 on Chen Qiushi, 2020-00139 on Li Zehua, and 2020-00140 on Fang Bin.
 Guo Rui, "Chinese Citizen Journalist Detained after Live-Streaming on Coronavirus from Wuhan," South China Morning Post, May 18, 2020.
 Shen Lu, "China's Expulsion of American Journalists Also Affects Chinese Staff—and the Future of Reporting in China," Columbia Journalism Review, March 26, 2020.
 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Control Halt Delete: Reporting in China under Threat of Expulsion, March 2020, 1, 5: "China Using Visas for Foreign Reporters as a Weapon, Group Says," Reuters, March 2, 2020. See also State Council, Regulations of the People's Republic of China on News Coverage by Permanent Offices of Foreign Media Organizations and Foreign Journalists, October 17, 2008.
 Iot For information on the cases of visa non-renewal for journalists Megha Rajagopalan and Ursula Gauthier, see, respectively, CECC, 2019 Annual Report, November 18, 2019, 44, and CECC, 2016 Annual Report, October 6, 2016, 66.
 Covarian Reporter Foreed to Leave China, Walt Street Jo

xingwei caiqu fanzhi cuoshi" [Chinese side takes countermeasures against U.S. side's suppression of U.S.-based Chinese media agencies], Xinhua, March 18, 2020.

108 Shibani Mahtani and Timothy McLaughlin, "One Country, One System: The Week That China Shredded Its Promise on Hong Kong," Washington Post, April 24, 2020.

109 Natasha Khan, "China's Expulsion of American Journalists Raises Red Flags over Hong Kong," Wall Street Journal, March 18, 2020.

110 "Zhongfang zhendui Meifang daya Zhongguo meit zhu Mei jigou xingwei caiqu fanzhi gweshi" [Chinace side takes countermeasures carinet U.S. side's suppression of U.S. based Chi. cuoshi" [Chinese side takes countermeasures against U.S. side's suppression of U.S.-based Chinese media agencies], Xinhua, March 18, 2020; Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Geng Shuang's Regular Press Conference on March 18, 2020," March 19, 2020.

111 Office of the Spokesperson, U.S. Department of State, "Briefing with Senior State Department Officials on the Institution of a Personnel Cap on Designated PRC State Media Entities,"

112 Bill Birtles, "In the Midst of the Coronavirus Pandemic, China Forces Out Foreign Reporters," *ABC News* (Australia), May 8, 2020; Ben Smith, "The U.S. Tried to Teach China a Lesson about the Media. It Backfired.," *New York Times*, April 19, 2020; "Corrections: April 21, 2020,"

about the Media. It Backfired.," New York Times, April 19, 2020; "Corrections: April 21, 2020," New York Times, April 20, 2020.

New York Times, April 20, 2020.

113 Chris Buckley (@ChuBailiang), "Goodbye for now Wuhan ...," Twitter, April 9, 2020.

114 Yibing Feng, "Reporter's Notebook: Press Freedom Is First Casualty in US-China Media War," Voice of America, April 7, 2020. See also Kate O'Keeffe, Michael C. Bender, and Chun Han Wong, "Coronavirus Casts Deep Chill over U.S.-China Relations," Wall Street Journal, May 6, 2020; Yun Jiang and Adam Ni, "Media War Escalates (Again)," in "Neican: 10 May 2020," The China Story, May 10, 2020; "U.S. Hits Chinese Journalists with 90-Day Visa Limit: Reactions," China Digital Times, May 15, 2020; Joel Simon, "How Not to Fight Chinese Propaganda," Columbia Journalism Review, February 21, 2020.

115 "Kicked Out of China," The Daily, New York Times (NYT), podcast, April 16, 2020, 4:11 (interview with NYT Shanghai correspondent Paul Mozur).

116 Danson Cheong, "Singaporean Journalist Expelled from China after Writing Report about Xi Jinping's Cousin," Straits Times, August 30, 2019; Frank Langfitt, "Opinion: The Challenges of Being a Foreign Reporter in China," NPR, September 3, 2019.

117 "Kicked Out of China," The Daily, New York Times (NYT), podcast, April 16, 2020, 19:19–20:42 (interview with NYT correspondent Paul Mozur).

20:42 (interview with NYT correspondent Paul Mozur).

¹¹⁸Bethany Allen-Ebrahimian, "Exposed: China's Operating Manuals for Mass Internment and Arrest by Algorithm," International Consortium of Investigative Journalists, November 24, 2019; Austin Ramzy and Chris Buckley, "'Absolutely No Mercy': Leaked Files Expose How China Organized Mass Detentions of Muslims," *New York Times*, November 16, 2019.

¹¹⁹'How China Spins the Xinjiang Story to the Chinese," *The Listening Post, Al Jazeera*, September 8, 2010.

China Organized Mass Detentions of Mushins, New York Ithes, November 16, 2019.

119 "How China Spins the Xinjiang Story to the Chinese," The Listening Post, Al Jazeera, September 8, 2019.

120 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Control Halt Delete: Reporting in China under Threat of Expulsion, March 2020, 10–11; Javier C. Hernández, "Closing My Curtains for Xi Jinping and His Grand Parade," New York Times, September 23, 2019; Anna Fifield, "China Compels Uighurs to Work in Shoe Factory That Supplies Nike," Washington Post, February 29, 2020; "Kicked Out of China," The Daily, New York Times (NYT), podcast, April 16, 2020, 9:06–9:46 (interview with NYT correspondent Paul Mozur); Frank Langfitt, "Opinion: The Challenges of Being a Foreign Reporter in China," NPR, September 3, 2019.

121 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Control Halt Delete: Reporting in China under Threat of Expulsion, March 2020, 9; Shen Lu, "China's Expulsion of American Journalists Also Affects Chinese Staff—and the Future of Reporting in China," Columbia Journalism Review, March 26, 2020.

122 Shen Lu, "China's Expulsion of American Journalists Also Affects Chinese Staff—and the Future of Reporting in China," Columbia Journalism Review, March 26, 2020, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Geng Shuang's Regular Press Conference on March 19, 2020," March 19, 2020. See also Yibing Feng, "Reporter's Notebook: Press Freedom Is First Casulty in US-China Media War," Voice of America, April 7, 2020.

123 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Control Halt Delete: Reporting in China under Threat of Expulsion, March 2020, 2, 6–8.

Is First Casualty in US-China Media War," Voice of America, April 7, 2020.

123 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Control Halt Delete: Reporting in China under Threat of Expulsion, March 2020, 2, 6–8.

124 Tom Cheshire, "In the Dark: To Search for Xinjiang's Missing Children Is Like Looking into the Gloom," Sky News, September 29, 2019; Anna Fifield, "China Compels Uighurs to Work in Shoe Factory That Supplies Nike," Washington Post, February 29, 2020.

125 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, Control Halt Delete: Reporting in China under Threat of Expulsion, March 2020, 12.

126 "China 'Great Firewall' Blocks Almost a Quarter of Accredited Foreign News Sites, Watchdog Says," Agence France-Presse, reprinted in Hong Kong Free Press, October 22, 2019.

127 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China (@fccc), "FCCC Statement on the Blocking of Foreign News Websites in China," Twitter, October 22, 2019, 5:31 a.m.

128 Sarah Cook and Mai Truong, "China's Internet Freedom Hit a New Low in 2019, and the World Could Follow," The Diplomat, November 19, 2019; Freedom House, Freedom on the Net 2019: The Crisis of Social Media, November 2019.

129 Jyh-An Lee, "Great Firewall" in The SAGE Encyclopedia of the Internet, ed. Barney Warf (SAGE, 2018), 406–08, May 31, 2020.

130 "Di 45 ci Zhongguo hulian wangluo fazhan zhuangkuang tongji baogao" [The 45th Statistical Report on Internet Development], China Internet Network Information Center, April 2020, 1; Wan Lin, "China's Internet Users Reach 900 Million, Live-Streaming Ecommerce Boosting Consumption: Report," Global Times, April 28, 2020.

131 Rita Liao, "China Roundup: WeChat's New Focus on Monetization," TechCrunch, January 12, 2020.

132 Yi Ran, "Interview with Yieo Qiang, Editor in Chief of China Digital Times, The Coral

¹³¹ Rita Liao, "China Roundup: WeChat's New Focus on Monetization," TechCrunch, January 12, 2020.
¹³² Xi Ran, "Interview with Xiao Qiang, Editor-in-Chief of China Digital Times: The 'Coral Reef' Below the Ship of China's Internet Censorship," Matters (blog), translated by Anne Henochowicz, reprinted in China Digital Times, August 8, 2019.
¹³³ Uyghur Human Rights Project, "Trapped in a Virtual Cage: Chinese State Repression of Uyghurs Online," June 16, 2014.
¹³⁴ "US State Department Urged to Intervene in Case of Uyghur Jailed after Joining Visitor Program," Radio Free Asia, May 18, 2020; Edward Wong, "Sister Fights to Free Uighur Businessman Held in China after U.S. Trip," New York Times, May 9, 2020. See also "Ekber Eset' in World Uyghur Congress, accessed June 9, 2020; Letter from Sen. Todd Young, Richard Durbin, et al., to Cui Tiankai, Chinese Ambassador to the United States, December 20, 2019. For more information on Ekber Eset, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00153.

¹³⁵ "US State Department Urged to Intervene in Case of Uyghur Jailed after Joining Visitor

O'S state Department Orged to Intervene in Case of Cygnur Janed after Johning Visitor Program," Radio Free Asia, May 18, 2020.

136 Edward Wong, "Sister Fights to Free Uighur Businessman Held in China after U.S. Trip," New York Times, May 9, 2020.

137 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Ilham Tohti," accessed June 20, 2020. For more information on Ilham Tohti, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2009-00315. See

mation on Ilham Tohti, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2009-00315. See also CECC, 2014 Annual Report, October 9, 2014, 165–66.

138 For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2013-00347 on Mutellip Imin, 2014-0009 on Shohret Nijat, 2014-00082 on Atikim Rozi, 2014-00100 on Perhat Halmurat, 2014-00115 on Akbar Imin, 2014-00134 on Abduqeyum Ablimit, and 2015-00007 on Luo Yuwei. One of the seven detained students, Luo Yuwei, is ethnic Yi; the other six are ethnic Uyghurs. See Edward Wong, "3 Chinese Students, Missing for Months, Surface to Denounce Uighur Scholar," New York Times, September 26, 2014.

139 For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2009-00384 on Memetjan Abdulla and 2010-00238 on Gulmira Imin..

140 "Authorities Detain Uyghur Web Masters and Writers in China's Xiniiang." 3Radio Free

outset on Memetjan Addulia and 2010-00238 on Gumira Imin.

140 "Authorities Detain Uyghur Web Masters and Writers in China's Xinjiang," 3Radio Free Asia, June 13, 2016; "Chinese Authorities Turn a Deaf Ear to a Uyghur Mother's Dying Wish," 3Radio Free Asia, February 3, 2017. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2017-00098 on Tursunjan Memet and 2017-00155 on Omerjan Hesen.

141 Yoko Kubota, "China's New Internet-Censorship Rules Highlight Role of Algorithms," Wall Street Journal, December 20, 2019; Freedom House, "China," in Freedom in the World: A Leadwiger Struggle for Demography 2020.

Leaderless Struggle for Democracy, 2020.

¹⁴²Cyberspace Administration of China, Wangluo Xinxi Neirong Shengtai Zhili Guiding [Provisions on the Governance of the Online Information Content Ecosystem], issued December 15, 2019, effective March 1, 2020, art. 1. For an unofficial translation of the provisions, see Provisions on the Governance of the Online Information Content Ecosystem, effective March 1, 2020, translated in China Law Translate (blog), December 21, 2019.
¹⁴³Cyberspace Administration of China, Wangluo Xinxi Neirong Shengtai Zhili Guiding [Provisions on the Governance of the Online Information Content Ecosystem], issued December 15, 2019, effective March 1, 2020, arts. 2, 8–16. For an unofficial translation of the provisions, see Provisions on the Governance of the Online Information Content Ecosystem, effective March 1, 2020, translated in China Law Translate (blog), December 21, 2019.
¹⁴⁴Cyberspace Administration of China, Wangluo Xinxi Neirong Shengtai Zhili Guiding [Provisions on the Governance of the Online Information Content Ecosystem], issued December 15, 2019, effective March 1, 2020, art. 5.

2019, effective March 1, 2020, art. 5.

145 David Bandurski, "Mass Line Internet Control," *China Media Project*, January 6, 2020.

146 Rebecca Davis, "China's New Internet Censorship Rules Outline Direction for Content,"

Variety, January 3, 2020.

147 Jeremy Daum, "Governing the E-cosystem," China Law Translate (blog), September 18,

¹⁴⁸Cyberspace Administration of China, Wangluo Xinxi Neirong Shengtai Zhili Guiding [Provisions on the Governance of the Online Information Content Ecosystem], issued December 15, 2019, effective March 1, 2020, arts. 10–12. For an unofficial translation of the provisions, see

2019, effective March 1, 2020, arts. 10–12. For an unofficial translation of the provisions, see Provisions on the Governance of the Online Information Content Ecosystem, effective March 1, 2020, translated in China Law Translate (blog), December 21, 2019.

149 Nectar Gan, "China's Internet Regulator Orders Online AI Algorithms to Promote 'Mainstream Values,'" South China Morning Post, September 11, 2019; Yoko Kubota, "China's New Internet-Censorship Rules Highlight Role of Algorithms," Wall Street Journal, December 20, 2010

2019. 150 CECC, 2017 Annual Report, October 5, 2017, 68 ("Censorship of News Websites, Harass-

ment of Journalists").

151 Chun Han Wong, "China Finally Snuffs Out a Beacon of Liberal Thought and Democracy,"

Wall Street Journal, August 27, 2019.

"The China Finally Snuffs Online Blog Daila Is Shut Down amid Moves to

152 Sarah Dai and Iris Deng, "Tencent's Opinion Blog Dajia Is Shut Down amid Moves to Tighten Control over Coronavirus Critics," South China Morning Post, February 20, 2020.
 153 "China Deals Death Blow to Liberal Economics Think Tank Unirule," Radio Free Asia, Au-

gust 28, 2019. 154 Chris Buckley, "In Beijing, Doors Shut on a Bastion of Independent Ideas," New York Times, July 11, 2018. 155 Unirule Institute, "Statement on the Banning of Unirule Institute of Economics," August

27, 2019.

156 "China Deals Death Blow to Liberal Economics Think Tank Unirule," Radio Free Asia, Au-

gust 28, 2019.

157 PRC Constitution, passed and effective December 4, 1982 (amended March 11, 2018), art.

158 Oiwan Lam, "Chinese Censorship Demonstrates It Can Afford the Cost of The Death of ledia," Global Voices, February 21, 2020. Media,'" C

days of the Wuhan feiyan 50 tian, quanti Zhongguoren dou zai chengshou meiti siwang de daijia" [50 days of the Wuhan pneumonia, the Chinese people are bearing the cost of the death of the media], reprinted in *Matters* (blog), January 27, 2020. See also "Zhuanfang Jia Jia: meiti siwang de daijia Zhongguoren 'bu zhidao gai xin shei!" [Exclusive Interview with Jia Jia: The cost of the death of the media, Chinese people "don't know who to believe!"], *Radio Free Asia*, February

24, 2020.

161 Rights Defense Network, "Yunnan Kunming minzhu renshi Xu Kun yin Tuite fawen zhichi Xianggang minzhu yundong yi bei pibu song jian" [Kunming, Yunnan democracy advocate Xu Kun's case of Tweeting support of Hong Kong democracy movement approved for procuratorate review], December 3, 2019. For more information about Xu Kun, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2019-00495.

162 Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Changsha Zhou Zaiqiang fa Tui zhichi Xianggang bei xingju" [Zhou Zaiqiang of Changsha criminally detained for Tweeting support of Hong Kong], November 2, 2019; Rights Defense Network, "Hunan Changsha liang wangyou zai Tuite shang gongkai yin zhichi Xianggang minzhu yundong yi ge bei xingshi juliu yi ge bei xingzheng juliu" [Two netizens from Changsha, Hunan openly supported Hong Kong democracy movement on Twitter, one is criminally detained and one is administratively detained], November 6, 2019. For more information about Zhou Zaiqiang, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2019-00496.

2019-00496.

163 Rights Defense Network, "Dalu 25 sui Liaoyuan gongmin Wang Haoda Weibo shang gongkai zhichi Xianggang fan song Zhong yundong zao jingfang zhuabu" [25-year-old mainland citizen from Liaoyuan Wang Haoda openly supports on Weibo the anti-extradition to China movement and is detained by police], October 8, 2019. For more information about Wang Haoda, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00051.

164 Rights Defense Network, "Minzhu weiquan renshi Lai Rifu (wangming Huaman Lou) yin fawen zhichi Xianggang fan song Zhong zao Guangzhou jingfang yi shexian xunxin zishi zui xingshi juliu" [Democracy and rights defense advocate Lai Rifu (online name Huaman Lou) criminally detained by Guangzhou police on suspicion of picking quarrels and provoking trouble for posting his support of anti-extradition to China], September 17, 2019; "Activists Rally over Guangzhou Dissident's Arrest," RTHK, September 18, 2019. For more information about Lai Pifersen the Compussion's Political Prisoner Patabase vegord 2015, 200324 Rifu, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2015-00334.

¹⁶⁵ China Citizens Movement, "Shandong gongmin Ba Luning she zhichi Xianggang yanlun bei xingshi juliu" [Shandong citizen Ba Luning criminally detained on suspicion of speech in support of Hong Kong], August 17, 2019. For more information about Ba Luning, see the Commission's

xingshi juliu" [Shandong citizen Ba Luning criminally detained on suspicion of speech in support of Hong Kongl, August 17, 2019. For more information about Ba Luning, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00167.

166 Rights Defense Network, "Guangzhou shengyuan Xianggang fan song Zhong yundong de minzhu renshi Yang Xubin bei kong xunxin zishi zui huoxing 9 ge yue" [Guangzhou-based supporter of Hong Kong anti-extradition to China movement and democracy advocate Yang Xubin accused of picking quarrels and provoking trouble, is sentenced to 9 months], February 25, 2020. For more information about Yang Xubin, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00168.

167 Rights Defense Network, "Yin baodao Xianggang minzhu yundong zao Guangzhou jingfang zhuabu de nuquan gongzuozhe, jizhe Huang Xueqin qubao huoshi" [Detained by Guangzhou police for reporting on the Hong Kong democracy movement, women's rights worker and journalist Huang Xueqin released on bail], January 17, 2020. For more information about Huang Xueqin, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2019-00454.

168 PEN America, "PEN America Calls for Immediate Release of Chinese Artist Arrested for Supporting Hong Kong Protesters," December 31, 2019; Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Liaoning Yang Licai bei jingfang chaojia hou dai zou" [Yang Licai of Liaoning taken away after police raid his home], December 11, 2019. For more information about Yang Licai, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00169.

169 Rights Defense Network, "Beijing weiquan renshi Quan Shixin an jinzhan tongbao: yi shoudao qisu shu, yin zai Tuite fayan er huozui" [Recent developments bulletin on the case of Beijing rights defender Quan Shixin: indictment sent, charged for using Twitter to post comments], May 26, 2020; Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Chinese Authorities Target Speech on Twitter in Criminalizing Free Expression," June 1, 2020. For more information on Quan Shixin, see the Commission's Political Pris

211 Inlight. 171 China Citizens Movement, "Hao Jinsong bei zhuanwei xingshi juliu Zhongguo Renquan Lushituan qianze suiyi zhuabu renquan lushi" [Hao Jinsong's [status] changed to criminal detention, Chinese Human Rights Lawyers Group condemns the arbitrary detention of human rights lawyer], January 4, 2020. For more information on Hao Jinsong, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00007.

Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00007.

172 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "China: Release Human Rights Lawyer Chang Weiping & End the Current Round of Arrests," January 15, 2020.

173 "Fears Grow for Chinese Student Who Told President to Step Down," Radio Free Asia, March 31, 2020. For more information on Zhang Wenbin, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00170.

174 Yaqiu Wang, Human Rights Watch, "Chinese Social Justice Activist 'Disappeared,'" March 11, 2020; Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Xiamen juhui an' Zhang Zhongshun deng siren qubao" [In the "case of the Xiamen gathering," Zhang Zhongshun among four released on bail], June 20, 2020. For more information on Li Qiaochu, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00129.

Database record 2020-00129.

175 Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Kangyi dangju juya Guo Quan deng yiqing gan yan renshi" [Protest authorities' detention of Guo Quan and others who dare speak about the epidemie], February 3, 2020; Rights Defense Network, "Yuan Nanjing Shifan Daxue fu jiaoshou, Nanjing zhuming renquan hanweizhe Guo Quan yin jielu xin guan bingdu neimu, ji chixu wei yiqu renmin fasheng zao Zhonggong dangju xingshi juliu hou you bei yi shexian 'shandong dianfu guojia zhengquan' zhengshi pibu" [Originally a Nanjing Normal University associate professor, well-known Nanjing human rights defender Guo Quan for exposing the true story behind the new coronavirus and continuing to be vocal on behalf of people in the epidemic areas, faces criminal detention by Chinese authorities and was detained on suspicion of "inciting subversion of state power" and subsequently officially arrested], February 26, 2020. For more information on Guo Quan, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2008-00668.

176 Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Chen Zhaozhi yin yan huo zui jiya yue yu zhong jian lushi" [Chen Zhaozhi detained due to speech, after more than one month able to see lawyer], April 24, 2020; "Police Arrest Professor Who Linked Virus to the Chinese Communist Party," Radio Free Asia, May 4, 2020. For more information on Chen Zhaozhi, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00190.

177 Rights Defense Network, "Hubei sheng Yingcheng shi weiquan renshi Zeng Chunzhi nushi

Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00190.

177 Rights Defense Network, "Hubei sheng Yingcheng shi weiquan renshi Zeng Chunzhi nushi yin kangyi fengcheng qijian wuye shenghuo wuzi peisong jiage guo gao er zuzhi jumin weiquan zao dangju baofu jiang qi xingshi juliu xian yi pibu" [Yingcheng municipality, Hubei province rights defender Ms. Zeng Chunzhi faces authorities' retribution for protesting price-gouging and organizing residents while the city was under lockdown, has been criminally detained and approved for arrest], April 19, 2020; Lily Kuo, "People Have Been Awakened: Seeking Covid-19 Answers in Wuhan," Guardian, April 19, 2020. For more information on Zeng Chunzhi, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00171.

178 Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Tengxun qian bianji Zhang Jialong bei xingju" [Former Tencent editor Zhang Jialong criminally detained], August 15, 2019; Reporters Without Borders, "China: RSF Demands the Release of Former Journalist Critical of Censorship," August 21, 2019; Rights Defense Network, "Qian meitiren Zhang Jialong shexian xunxin zishi an yi bei qisu zhi fayuan ju renzui" [The indictment of former journalist Zhang Jialong on suspicion of picking quarrels and provoking trouble already sent to court, he refuses to admit guilt], December 3, 2019. For more information on Zhang Jialong, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2019-00354.

record 2019-00354.

179 Rights Defense Network, "Yin yan huozui bei panxing 4 nian de Xinjiang Wulumuqi gongmin Li Lin an anqing tongbao" [Guilty because of speech and sentenced to 4 years, bulletin on the case of Urumqi, Xinjiang citizen Li Lin], May 18, 2020. For more information on Li Lin, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2020-00172.

180 "Beijing shiren Wang Zang bei zhua san tian yinxun reng yao, yi Liusi linjin dangju jiao ren mie sheng" [Information about Beijing poet Wang Zang taken into custody still pending, suspicions that authorities silencing individuals as June Fourth nears], Radio Free Asia, June 1, 2020. For more information on Wang Zang, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00420.

181 Civil Rights & Livelihood Watch, "Qianglie kangyi dangju pohai jinian 'Liusi' renshi' [Strongly oppose the authorities' persecution of those commemorating "June Fourth"], June 9, 2020. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2010-00014 on Chen Yunfei, 2020-00173 on Zhang Wuzhou, and 2020-00174 on Chen Siming.